QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
26th November, 2001

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.05 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Dawson - in the Chair

Councillors Boyd, E. Burgoyne, Dobbs, Devine, Garrido and Wordsworth
Councillor Lea attended the meeting at the invitation of the Chairman

46.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Beaumont.

47.
COUNCILLOR VINCENT PRIOR
Councillor Jim Dawson referred to the recent death of Councillor Vincent Prior, and Members stood in silent tribute.

48.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 22nd October, 2001, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

49.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S (PERSONNEL AND PERFORMANCE) BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS - FIRST HALF YEAR 2001/02
The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a report which contained details of performance of the Personnel and Performance Division of the Chief Executive's Directorate for the first half year against the Best Value Performance Indicators contained within the Best Value Performance Plan for 2001/02.

Councillor Eric Burgoyne made reference to the development and introduction of criminal record checking procedures for sensitive posts, which was due for completion during the third quarter of 2001/02, and asked whether it was possible for the details of those City Council posts which were regarded as being sensitive to be provided.  The Director of Personnel and Performance replied that he would ensure that such information would be circulated.

Councillor Peter Dobbs made reference to the percentage of senior management posts filled by women (BVPI 11), and asked what the percentage of female applicants for jobs was.  The Director of Personnel and Performance replied that he would endeavour to provide this information.

Councillor Jim Dawson made reference to the number of working days lost to sickness absence (BVPI 12), and asked whether it would be possible to have a breakdown of sickness absence on a Directorate by Directorate basis, together with details of the main categories for sickness.  The Director of Personnel and Performance replied that he would investigate this matter further with a view to providing such information to future meetings of the Committee where performance in relation to this Best Value Performance Indicator was presented.  

Also in relation to BVPI 12, Councillor Vincent Devine referred to the proposed action for each Directorate to nominate a "champion" who would lead efforts to reduce absence levels.  Councillor Jim Dawson said it would be of use if the Committee were provided with the details of who the 'champion' was within each Directorate for the meeting of this Committee when this Best Value Performance Indicator is next presented.

Councillor Jim Dawson made reference to the statistics in relation to voluntary leavers as a percentage of staff in post (BVPI 13), voluntary early retirements as a percentage of the total workforce (BVPI 14) and ill health retirements as a percentage of the total workforce (BVPI 15), and asked whether there were any opportunities to improve performance with regard to these Best Value Performance Indicators, in particular whether an improvement plan had been drawn up which the Committee could evaluate. The Director of Personnel and Performance replied that no specific improvement plan had been drawn up however it was intended to undertake an exercise canvassing those persons who had either taken early retirement or voluntarily left the authority, to ascertain what their reasons for this were.  He added that such information could be presented to a future meeting of the Committee for analysis.

Councillor Maureen Lea referred to the statistics relating to the number of staff declaring that they meet the Disability Discrimination Act Disability Definition as a percentage of the total workforce (BVPI 16), and suggested it may be of benefit for the Committee to receive a presentation from the Access Officer of the Personnel and Performance Division of the Chief Executive's Directorate, to provide an update on current and future initiatives aimed at meeting the needs of those members of the workforce who had disabilities, as well as encouraging a greater number of applications for jobs from disabled persons.

Charles Green made reference to the percentage of racial incidents recorded by the authority per 100,000 population (BVPI 174), and commented that the City Council was currently developing initiatives with external partners to tackle this issue, and it would possibly be of benefit if the Committee fed its ideas into this process. 

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance be requested to provide the following information to the next most appropriate meeting of the Committee:-

· Details of those City Council posts regarded as being sensitive, and for which potential postholders would be required to be the subject of a criminal record checking procedure.

· The percentage of female applicants for all posts within the City Council.

· Details of nominations made by each Directorate as to a "champion" who would lead efforts to reduce absence levels.

· Results of canvassing exercise of those persons either taking early retirement or voluntarily leaving the authority as to their reasons for this.



(3) THAT in future the Director of Personnel and Performance when submitting information in relation to the number of working days lost to sickness absence (BVPI 12) also be requested to provide a breakdown of sickness on a Directorate by Directorate basis as well as details of the main categories of sickness.



(4) THAT the Access Officer of the Personnel and Performance Division of the Chief Executive's Directorate be invited to attend the January meeting of the Committee to be held on 28th January, 2002, to give a presentation on current and future issues and initiatives with regard to meeting the needs of those members of the City Council's workforce who have disabilities.

50.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S (PERSONNEL AND PERFORMANCE) - PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT PLAN (PIP)

The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a report on the draft Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) for the Personnel and Performance Division of the Chief Executive's Directorate.  The report indicated that it was an essential part of the Best Value process to develop a PIP following a Best Value Review, and this plan sought to address areas for improvement identified during the Best Value Review of Strategic Options for Salford's Support Services in relation to the Personnel and Performance Division.  Members were informed that the plan, which had been informed through a range of consultation exercises and external inputs, formed the basis for achieving real improvements in the service, and aimed to impact on those areas where it had been identified that improvements were required and therefore where most benefits could be derived.  The resulting changes would be clearly visible and ensure tangible benefits were delivered.

Members were reminded that the PIP was only in a draft format, and still subject to consultation, and further consideration would take place at the next meeting of the Committee to be held on 17th December, 2001.

AGREED:
THAT the matter be noted, and that further consideration be given to the Chief Executive (Personnel and Performance) Performance Improvement Plan at the meeting of the Committee to be held on 17th December, 2001.

51.
CORPORATE SERVICES AND BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2001/02 - PERFORMANCE FROM 1ST APRIL TO 30TH SEPTEMBER, 2001
The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report detailing the performance of his Directorate for the first half of the year 2001/02 against the Best Value Performance Indicators contained within the Best Value Performance Plan 2001/02.

Councillor Bob Boyd made reference to the percentage of recoverable overpayments (excluding Council Tax Benefit) that were recovered in the year (BVPI 79b), and suggested it would be of benefit if a future finance training session for Members could also include a session explaining the guidelines and policies operated by the City Council with regard to the writing off of arrears and debtors.

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Director of Corporate Services be requested to include as part of a future finance training event for all Councillors, a session providing an outline on the current practice and guidelines operated by the City Council with regard to the writing off of arrears.

52.
PROVISION OF MOBILE PHONES

(Previous Minute 39 - 22nd October, 2001)


AGREED:
(1) THAT consideration of this item be deferred until the meeting of the Committee to be held on 28th January, 2002.




(2) THAT the Director of Corporate Services also be requested to provide the following additional information as part of the report:-

· A comparison with other local authorities as to the expenditure on and the protocols for the issuing of mobile phones to members of staff.

· The development of protocols with regard to the identification of key officers where it would be of benefit for their mobile telephone number to be made readily available.

53.
CORPORATE PLANNING AND PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT MODEL

(Previous Minute 44 - 22nd October, 2001)


AGREED:
THAT consideration of this item be deferred until the meeting of the Committee to be held on 28th January, 2002.

54.
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY ISSUES

(Previous Minute 41 - 22nd October, 2001)


AGREED:
THAT this matter be deferred until the meeting of the Committee to be held on 28th January, 2002; and to which the Director of Corporate Services be invited to attend to provide a verbal update.

55.
PRINCE 2 - PROJECT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

(Previous Minute 41 - 22nd October, 2001)

AGREED:
THAT consideration of this matter be deferred until a future meeting of the Committee.

56.
CORPORATE SERVICES DIRECTORATE - PERFORMANCE


IMPROVEMENT PLAN (PIP)

(Previous Minute 40 - 22nd October, 2001)

The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report detailing the draft Performance Improvement Plan (PIP) for his Directorate.  The report indicated that it was an essential part of the Best Value process to develop a PIP following a Best Value Review and this plan sought to address the areas for improvement identified during the Strategic Review of Support Services in relation to the Corporate Services Directorate.

AGREED:
THAT the matter be noted; and that further consideration be given to the Corporate Services Directorate - Performance Improvement Plan at the meeting of the Committee to be held on 17th December, 2001.

57.
ADDITIONAL ITEM OF BUSINESS
The Chairman indicated that he had agreed that the following item, as detailed in Minute 58 below, which had not been included in the agenda for the meeting, should be considered as a matter of urgency by reason of special circumstances, i.e. it had arisen since the agenda had been produced and it was necessary for appropriate action to be taken at the earliest opportunity.

58.
PUBLICATION OF LEAD MEMBER DECISION NOTICES
Councillor Bob Boyd referred to the recently implemented practice of publishing Lead Member decision notices on the City of Salford website.  He commented that in the main this method of publication provided an excellent service to both Councillors and members of the public, however he had observed that there were a number of published record of decision notices that were not fully completed.  The Director of Corporate Services replied that he would liaise with the appropriate officers to ensure that in future all published decision notices were fully completed.
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